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When the king heard their speech, he bade the crier make proclamation in the thoroughfares of the city that the troops should prepare [for the
march] and that the horsemen should mount and the footmen come forth; nor was it but the twinkling of the eye ere the drums beat and the
trumpets sounded; and scarce was the forenoon of the day passed when the city was blocked with horse and foot. So the king passed them in review
and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand in number, horsemen and footmen. He bade them go forth to the enemy and gave the
commandment over them to Said ibn el Wakidi, a doughty cavalier and a valiant man of war. So the horsemen set out and fared on along the bank
of the Tigris..Then said I, "A man cannot well accomplish all whereof he hath need in the market-places." "Hast thou a house?" asked she. "No, by
Allah," answered I; "nor is this town my dwelling-place." "By Allah," rejoined she, "nor have I a place; but I will contrive for thee." Then she went
on before me and I followed her till she came to a lodging-house and said to the housekeeper, "Hast thou an empty chamber?" "Yes," answered she;
and my mistress said, "Give us the key." So we took the key and going up to see the room, entered it; after which she went out to the housekeeper
and [giving her a dirhem], said to her, "Take the key-money, (110) for the room pleaseth us, and here is another dirhem for thy trouble. Go, fetch us
a pitcher of water, so we may [refresh ourselves] and rest till the time of the noonday siesta pass and the heat decline, when the man will go and
fetch the [household] stuff." Therewith the housekeeper rejoiced and brought us a mat and two pitchers of water on a tray and a leather rug..59. The
Enchanted Horse Night cclvii.? ? ? ? ? Of beryl, all glowing with beauty, wherein Thick stars of pure silver shine forth to the eye..The Fifth Day.? ?
? ? ? My transports I conceal for fear of those thereon that spy; Yet down my cheeks the tears course still and still my case bewray..? ? ? ? ? Who
letteth us or hind'reth our way, I spring on him, As springeth lynx or panther upon the frighted deer;.85. Isaac of Mosul and the Merchant
dclxx.When Jaafer saw him, his reason was like to depart for shame and he knew that the chamberlain had been deceived by the likeness of the
name; and Abdulmelik also perceived how the case stood and confusion was manifest to him in Jaafer's face. So he put on a cheerful favour and
said, "No harm be upon you! (149) Bring us of these dyed clothes." So they brought him a dyed gown (150) and he put it on and sat discoursing
cheerily with Jaafer and jesting with him. Then said he, "Give us to drink of your wine." So they poured him out a pint and he said, "Be ye
indulgent with us, for we have no wont of this." Then he chatted and jested with them till Jaafer's breast dilated and his constraint ceased from him
and his shamefastness, and he rejoiced in this with an exceeding joy and said to Abdulmelik, "What is thine errand?" Quoth the other, "I come
(may God amend thee!) on three occasions, whereof I would have thee bespeak the Khalif; to wit, firstly, I have on me a debt to the amount of a
thousand thousand dirhems, (151) which I would have discharged; secondly, I desire for my son the office of governor of a province, whereby his
rank may be raised; and thirdly, I would fain have thee marry him to a daughter of the Khalif, for that she is his cousin and he is a match for her."
And Jaafer said, "God accomplished! unto thee these three occasions. As for the money, it shall presently be carried to thy house; as for the
government, I make thy son viceroy of Egypt; and as for the marriage, I give him to wife such an one, the daughter of our Lord the Commander of
the Faithful, at a dowry of such and such a sum. So depart in the assurance of God the Most High.".Then she went up into the house and put off her
[walking] clothes and I found her as she were the full moon. I brought her what I had by me of meat and drink and said to her, 'O my lady, excuse
me: this is that which is ready.' Quoth she, 'This is abundant kindness and indeed it is what I sought' And she ate and gave the slave-girl that which
was left; after which I brought her a casting-bottle of rose-water, mingled with musk, and she washed her hands and abode with me till the season
of afternoon-prayer, when she brought out of the parcel that she had with her a shirt and trousers and an upper garment (176) and a kerchief
wroughten with gold and gave them to me; saying, 'Know that I am one of the favourites of the Khalif, and we are forty favourites, each one of
whom hath a lover who cometh to her as often as she would have him; and none is without a lover save myself, wherefore I came forth to-day to
find me a gallant and behold, I have found thee. Thou must know that the Khalif lieth each night with one of us, whilst the other nine-and-thirty
favourites take their ease with the nine-and-thirty men, and I would have thee be with me on such a day, when do thou come up to the palace of the
Khalif and wait for me in such a place, till a little eunuch come out to thee and say to thee a [certain] word, to wit, "Art thou Sendel?" And do thou
answer, "Yes," and go with him.'.? ? ? ? ? Then was my heart by that which caused my agitation seared, And from mine eyelids still the tears
poured down without relent..So saying, he turned away from him and Saad fared on to the palace, where he found all the suite in attendance on the
king and recounting to him that which had betided them with El Abbas. Quoth the king, "Where is he?" And they answered, "He is with the Amir
Saad." [So, when the latter entered], the king [looked, but] found none with him; and Saad, seeing that he hankered after the youth, cried out to
him, saying, "God prolong the king's days! Indeed, he refuseth to present himself before thee, without leave or commandment." "O Saad," asked
the king, "whence cometh this man?" And the Amir answered, "O my lord, I know not; but he is a youth fair of favour, lovesome of aspect,
accomplished in discourse, goodly of repartee, and valour shineth from between his eyes.".?STORY OF THE SHARPER AND THE
MERCHANTS..? ? ? ? ? Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain, Ay, and a heart that's all athirst for love and longing pain.She laughed
and answered, 'O my lord, my story is a strange one and my case extraordinary. Know that I belonged aforetime to a Mughrebi merchant, who
bought me, when I was three years old, and there were in his house many slave-girls and eunuchs; but I was the dearest to him of them all. So he
kept me with him and used not to call me but "daughterling," and indeed I am presently a clean maid. Now there was with him a damsel, a lutanist,
and she reared me and taught me the craft, even as thou seest. Then was my master admitted to the mercy of God the Most High (184) and his sons
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divided his good. I fell to the lot of one of them; but it was only a little while ere he had squandered all his substance and there was left him no tittle
of money. So I left the lute, fearing lest I should fall into the hand of a man who knew not my worth, for that I was assured that needs must my
master sell me; and indeed it was but a few days ere he carried me forth to the barrack of the slave-merchant who buyeth slave-girls and showeth
them to the Commander of the Faithful. Now I desired to learn the craft; so I refused to be sold to other than thou, till God (extolled be His
perfection and exalted be He!) vouchsafed me my desire of thy presence; whereupon I came out to thee, whenas I heard of thy coming, and
besought thee to buy me. Thou healedst my heart and boughtedst me; and since I entered thy house, O my lord, I have not taken up the lute till
now; but to-day, whenas I was quit of the slave-girls, [I took it]; and my purpose in this was that I might see if my hand were changed (185) or no.
As I was singing, I heard a step in the vestibule; so I laid the lute from my hand and going forth to see what was to do, found thee, O my lord, on
this wise.'.? ? ? ? ? I supplicate Him, who parted us and doomed Our separation, that we may meet again..52. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the
Merchant's Sister dcvi.Then said the prince to him, 'Make ready to go with me to my country.' So he made ready and went with the prince till he
drew near the frontiers of his father's kingdom, where the people received him with the utmost honour and sent to acquaint his father with his son's
coming. The king came out to meet him and they entreated the goldsmith with honour. The prince abode awhile with his father, then set out, [he
and the goldsmith] to return to the country of the fair one, the daughter of the King of Hind; but there met him robbers by the way and he fought the
sorest of battles and was slain. The goldsmith buried him and marked his grave (229) and returned, sorrowing and distraught to his own country,
without telling any of the prince's death..ALPHABETICAL TABLE OF THE FIRST LINES OF THE VERSE IN THE "TALES FROM THE
ARABIC.".? ? ? ? ? d. The Crow and the Serpent dcccciii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. The Merchant and the Parrot xiv.So he said to her, 'Do thou excuse
me, for my servant hath locked the door, and who shall open to us?' Quoth she, 'O my lord, the padlock is worth [but] half a score dirhems.' So
saying, she tucked up [her sleeves] from fore-arms as they were crystal and taking a stone, smote upon the padlock and broke it. Then she opened
the door and said to him, 'Enter, O my lord.' So he entered, committing his affair to God, (to whom belong might and majesty,) and she entered
after him and locked the door from within. They found themselves in a pleasant house, comprising all (262) weal and gladness; and the young man
went on, till he came to the sitting-chamber, and behold, it was furnished with the finest of furniture [and arrayed on the goodliest wise for the
reception of guests,] as hath before been set out, [for that it was the house of the man aforesaid]..Thy loss is the fairest of all my heart's woes, iii.
43..? ? ? ? ? The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, And as with falling fire 'twas clad anew;.? ? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman . dcxxvi.122.
El Hejjaj ben Yousuf and the Pious Man cccclxx.29. The City of Irem cclxxvi.? ? ? ? ? The camel-leader singing came with the belov'd; our wish
Accomplished was and we were quit of all the railers' prate..63. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh ccclxxxiii.Officer's Story, The Fifth, ii. 144..? ? ?
? ? Read then my writ and pity thou the blackness of my fate, Sick, love- distraught, without a friend to whom I may complain..The Twenty-Third
Night of the Month..King Azadbekht and his Son, History of, i. 61..Thereupon the king went in to his mother and questioned her of his father, and
she told him that me king her husband was weak; (211) 'wherefore,' quoth she, 'I feared for the kingdom, lest it pass away, after his death; so I took
to my bed a young man, a baker, and conceived by him [and bore a son]; and the kingship came into the hand of my son, to wit, thyself.' So the
king returned to the old man and said to him, 'I am indeed the son of a baker; so do thou expound to me the means whereby thou knewest me for
this.' Quoth the other, 'I knew that, hadst thou been a king's son, thou wouldst have given largesse of things of price, such as rubies [and the like];
and wert thou the son of a Cadi, thou hadst given largesse of a dirhem or two dirhems, and wert thou the son of a merchant, thou hadst given wealth
galore. But I saw that thou guerdonest me not but with cakes of bread [and other victual], wherefore I knew that thou wast the son of a baker.'
Quoth the king, 'Thou hast hit the mark.' And he gave him wealth galore and advanced him to high estate.".All this, O my brother,' continued the
merchant, 'befell because the locust had no knowledge of the secret essence that lieth hid in apparent bodies. As for thee, O my brother, (may God
requite thee with good!) thou wast subtle in device and usedst precaution; but precaution sufficeth not against fate, and fortune fore-ordained
baffleth contrivance. How excellent is the saying of the poet! And he recited the following verses:.Then she walked in the garden till she came to a
pavilion, lofty of building and wide of continence, never saw mortal nor heard of a goodlier than it [So she entered] and found herself in a long
corridor, which led to a bath goodlier than that whereof it hath been spoken, and the cisterns thereof were full of rose-water mingled with musk.
Quoth Tuhfeh, 'Extolled be the perfection of God! Indeed, this (210) is none other than a mighty king.' Then she put off her clothes and washed her
body and made her ablution, after the fullest fashion, (211) and prayed that which was due from her of prayer from the evening [of the previous
day]. (212) When the sun rose upon the gate of the garden and she saw the wonders thereof, with that which was therein of all manner flowers and
streams, and heard the voices of its birds, she marvelled at what she saw of the surpassing goodliness of its ordinance and the beauty of its
disposition and sat meditating the affair of Er Reshid and pondering what was come of him after her. Her tears ran down upon her cheek and the
zephyr blew on her; so she slept and knew no more till she felt a breath on her cheek, whereupon she awoke in affright and found Queen
Kemeriyeh kissing her face, and with her her sisters, who said to her, 'Arise, for the sun hath set.'.139. Khuzeimeh ben Bishr and Ikrimeh el Feyyas
dclxxxii.Reshid (Er) and the Barmecides, i. 189..? ? ? ? ? Whenas its jar was opened, the singers prostrate fell In worship of its brightness, it shone
so wonder-clear..Then she changed the measure and improvised the following:.Were not the darkness still in gender masculine, iii. 193..King of
Ind and his Vizier, The, ii. 105..Officer's Story, The Ninth, ii. 167..? ? ? ? ? If I must die, then welcome death to heal My woes; 'twere lighter than
the pangs I feel..Mariyeh opened the mantle, and when she saw that necklace, and indeed the place was illumined with the lustre thereof, she
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looked at her slave-girl and said to her, "By Allah, O Shefikeh, one look at him were liefer to me than all that my hand possesseth! Would I knew
what I shall do, whenas Baghdad is empty of him and I hear no tidings of him!" Then she wept and calling for inkhorn* and paper and pen of brass,
wrote the following verses:.Your coming to-me-ward, indeed, with "Welcome! Fair welcome!" I hail, iii. 136..? ? ? ? ? e. The Rich Man and his
Wasteful Son dcccxciii.? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Calender's Story xiv.65. The Simpleton and the Sharper dclii.? ? ? ? ? I saw thee, O thou best of all
the human race, display A book that came to teach the Truth to those in error's way..70. Aboulaswed and his squinting Slave-girl ccclxxxvii.So the
prefect carried him up to the Sultan and he said, "I have an advertisement for thee, O my lord." "What is thine advertisement?" asked the Sultan;
and the thief said, "I repent and will deliver into thy hand all who are evildoers; and whomsoever I bring not, I will stand in his stead." Quoth the
Sultan, "Give him a dress of honour and accept his profession of repentance." So he went down from the presence and returning to his comrades,
related to them that which had passed and they confessed his subtlety and gave him that which they had promised him. Then he took the rest of the
stolen goods and went up with them to the Sultan. When the latter saw him, he was magnified in his eyes and he commanded that nought should be
taken from him. Then, when he went down, [the Sultan's] attention was diverted from him, little by little, till the case was forgotten, and so he
saved the booty [for himself].' The folk marvelled at this and the fifteenth officer came forward and said, 'Know that among those who make a trade
of knavery are those whom God the Most High taketh on their own evidence against themselves.' 'How so?' asked they; and he said..Now he had a
nurse, a foster-mother, on whose knees he had been reared, and she was a woman of understanding and misdoubted of him, but dared not accost
him [with questions]. So she went in to Shah Khatoun and finding her in yet sorrier plight than he, asked her what was to do; but she refused to
answer. However, the nurse gave not over coaxing and questioning her, till she exacted of her an oath of secrecy. So the old woman swore to her
that she would keep secret all that she should say to her, whereupon the queen related to her her history from first to last and told her that the youth
was her son. With this the old woman prostrated herself before her and said to her, 'This is an easy matter.' But the queen answered, saying, 'By
Allah, O my mother, I choose my destruction and that of my son rather than defend myself by avouching a thing whereof they will not credit me;
for they will say, "She avoucheth this, but that she may fend off reproach from herself" And nought will avail me but patience.' The old woman was
moved by her speech and her intelligence and said to her, 'Indeed, O my daughter, it is as thou sayst, and I hope in God that He will show forth the
truth. Have patience and I will presently go in to the king and hear what he saith and contrive somewhat in this matter, if it be the will of God the
Most High.'.77 The Draper and the Thief (234) dclxi.? ? ? ? ? A dark affair thou littest up with Islam and with proof Quenchedst the flaming
red-coals of error and dismay..After that I tarried till three days had elapsed, when 1 went to the bath and changing my clothes, betook myself to
her house, but found the door locked and covered with dust. So I questioned the neighbours of her and they said, "This house hath been empty these
many days; but three days agone there came a woman with an ass, and yesternight, at eventide, she took her gear and went away." So I turned back,
confounded in my wit, and every day [after this, for many a day,] I inquired of the inhabitants [of the street] concerning her, but could light on no
tidings of her. And indeed I marvelled at the eloquence of her tongue and [the readiness of] her speech; and this is the most extraordinary of that
which hath betided me.'.? ? ? ? ? So shall we quaff the cups in ease and cheer, In endless joyance, quit of care and woe..The prefect released the
man and gave him back all that the thieves had taken from him; and he laid hands on the woman and the rest and took forth of the house treasures
galore. Amongst the rest, they found the money-bag of the Turcoman sheep-merchant. The thieves they nailed up incontinent against the wall of
the house, whilst, as for the woman, they wrapped her in one of her veils and nailing her [to a board, set her] upon a camel and went round about
the town with her. Thus God razed their dwelling-places and did away from me that which I feared. All this befell, whilst I looked on, and I saw not
my friend who had saved me from them the first time, whereat I marvelled to the utterest of marvel. However, some days afterward, he came up to
me, and indeed he had renounced (130) [the world] and donned a fakir's habit; and he saluted me and went away..? ? ? ? ? May the place of my
session ne'er lack thee I Oh, why, My heart's love, hast thou saddened my mind and mine eye? (108).? ? ? ? ? His love on him took pity and wept
for his dismay: Of those that him did visit she was, as sick he lay..God judge betwixt me and her lord! Away, i. 48..Husband, The Credulous, i.
270..They cut their bonds and poured wine into their gullets, till they came to themselves, when the king looked at the eunuch and recognizing him,
said, 'Harkye, such an one!' 'Yes, O my lord the king,' replied the man and prostrated himself to him; whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding
wonder and said to him, 'How earnest thou to this place and what hath befallen thee?" Quoth the eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and
brought it hither; but the [evil] eye was behind me and I unknowing. So the thieves took us alone here and seized the money and cast us into this
pit, so we might die of hunger, even as they had done with other than we; but God the Most High sent thee, in pity to us.'.So she made ready and
setting out, traversed the deserts and spent treasures till she came to Sejestan, where she called a goldsmith to make her somewhat of trinkets. [Now
the goldsmith in question was none other than the prince's friend]; so, when he saw her, he knew her (for that the prince had talked with him of her
and had depictured her to him) and questioned her of her case. She acquainted him with her errand, whereupon he buffeted his face and rent his
clothes and strewed dust on his head and fell a-weeping. Quoth she, 'Why dost thou thus?' And he acquainted her with the prince's case and how he
was his comrade and told her that he was dead; whereat she grieved for him and faring on to his father and mother, [acquainted them with the
case]..On this wise she abode a great while and indeed yearning for him came nigh to slay her; so she stood and watched for him one day at the
door of her chamber and straining him to her bosom, kissed him on the cheek and breast. At this moment, out came the master of the king's
household and seeing her embracing the youth, abode amazed. Then he asked to whom that chamber belonged and was answered, 'To Shah
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Khatoun, wife of the king,' whereupon he turned back, trembling as [one smitten by] a thunderbolt. The king saw him quaking and said to him, 'Out
on thee! what is the matter?' 'O king,' answered he, 'what matter is graver than that which I see?' 'What seest thou?' asked the king and the officer
said, 'I see that yonder youth, who came with the eunuch, he brought not with him but on account of Shah Khatoun; for that I passed but now by
her chamber door, and she was standing, watching; [and when the youth came up,] she rose to him and clipped him and kissed him on his
cheek.'.One day, the Commander of the Faithful's breast was straitened; so he sent after his Vizier Jaafer the Barmecide and Ishac the
boon-companion and Mesrour the eunuch, the swordsman of his vengeance; and when they came, he changed his raiment and disguised himself,
whilst Jaafer [and Ishac] and Mesrour and El Fezll (164) and Younus (165) (who were also present) did the like. Then he went out, he and they, by
the privy gate, to the Tigris and taking boat, fared on till they came to near Et Taf, (166) when they landed and walked till they came to the gate of
the thoroughfare street. (167) Here there met them an old man, comely of hoariness and of a venerable and dignified bearing, pleasing (168) of
aspect and apparel. He kissed the earth before Ishac el Mausili (for that be knew but him of the company, the Khalif being disguised, and deemed
the others certain of his friends) and said to him, 'O my lord, there is presently with me a slave-girl, a lutanist, never saw eyes the like of her nor the
like of her grace, and indeed I was on my way to pay my respects to thee and give thee to know of her; but Allah, of His favour, hath spared me the
trouble. So now I desire to show her to thee, and if she be to thy liking, well and good: else I will sell her.' Quoth Ishac, 'Go before me to thy
barrack, till I come to thee and see her.'.Then she folded the letter and giving it to her slave-girl, bade her carry it to El Abbas and bring back his
answer thereto. Accordingly, Shefikeh took the letter and carried it to the prince, after the doorkeeper had sought leave of him to admit her. When
she came in to him, she found with him five damsels, as they were moons, clad in [rich] apparel and ornaments; and when he saw her, he said to
her, "What is thine occasion, O handmaid of good?" So she put out her hand to him with the letter, after she had kissed it, and he bade one of his
slave-girls receive it from her. Then he took it from the girl and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport; whereupon "We are God's
and to Him we return!" exclaimed he and calling for ink- horn and paper, wrote the following verses:.With this the king's wrath subsided and he
said, "Restore him to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into his affair.".When the king had made an end of his story, he bade the
bystanders spit in the Magian's face and curse him; and they did this. Then he bade cut out his tongue and on the morrow he bade cut off his ears
and nose and pluck out his eyes. On the third day he bade cut off his hands and on the fourth his feet; and they ceased not to lop him limb from
limb, and each member they cast into the fire, after its cutting-off, before his face, till his soul departed, after he had endured torments of all kinds
and fashions. The king bade crucify his trunk on the city-wall three days' space; after which he let burn it and reduce its ashes to powder and scatter
them abroad in the air..Shehrzad and Shehriyar, ii. 111, iii. 141, 157..91. The Schoolmaster who Fell in Love by Report ccccii.? ? ? ? ? g. The
Fuller and his Wife dcccxcvi.? ? ? ? ? How oft of dole have I made moan for love and longing pain, What while my body for desire in mortal peril
went!.? ? ? ? ? O thou with love of whom I'm smitten, yet content, I prithee come to me and hasten to my side..? ? ? ? ? k. The Vizier's Son and the
Bathkeeper's Wife dcccclxxxviii.'Twere better and meeter thy presence to leave, ii. 85..It befell one day that he entered a certain city and sold
somewhat that was with him of merchandise and got him friends of the merchants of the place and fell to sitting with them and entertaining them
and inviting them to his lodging and his assembly, whilst they also invited him to their houses. On this wise he abode a long while, till he was
minded to leave the city; and this was bruited abroad among his friends, who were concerned for parting from him. Then he betook himself to him
of them, who was the richest of them in substance and the most apparent of them in generosity, and sat with him and borrowed his goods; and when
he was about to take leave, he desired him to give him the deposit that he had left with him. 'And what is the deposit?' asked the merchant. Quoth
the sharper, 'It is such a purse, with the thousand dinars therein.' And the merchant said, 'When didst thou give it me?' 'Extolled be the perfection of
God!' replied the sharper. 'Was it not on such a day, by such a token, and thus and thus?' 'I know not of this,' rejoined the merchant, and words were
bandied about between them, whilst the folk [who were present also] disputed together concerning their affair and their speech, till their voices rose
high and the neighbours had knowledge of that which passed between them..? ? ? ? ? A moon is my love, in a robe of loveliness proudly arrayed,
And the splendours of new-broken day from his cheeks and his forehead shine clear..? ? ? ? ? f. The King's Son who fell in Love with the Picture
dcccxciv.O son of Simeon, give no ear to other than my say, iii. 36..The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, ii. 224..Then he
commanded one of the slave-girls to take the lute and strike it at Aboulhusn's head, whilst the rest smote upon their instruments. [So they played
and sang,] till Aboulhusn awoke at the last of the night and heard the noise of lutes and tabrets and the sound of the pipes and the singing of the
slave-girls, whereupon he opened his eyes and finding himself in the palace, with the slave-girls and eunuchs about him, exclaimed, 'There is no
power and no virtue but in God the Most High, the Supreme! Verily, I am fearful of the hospital and of that which I suffered therein aforetime, and
I doubt not but the Devil is come to me again, as before. O my God, put thou Satan to shame!" Then he shut his eyes and laid his head in his sleeve
and fell to laughing softly and raising his head [bytimes], but [still] found the apartment lighted and the girls singing..63. Haroun er Reshid and the
Two Girls dcli.? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story xxix.? ? ? ? ? Ne'er shall I them forget, nay, nor the day they went.When the king heard this from the
vizier, he bade him go away [and he withdrew to his house]..When the king heard this, he was certified that the youth was his very son; so he cried
out at the top of his voice and casting himself upon him, embraced him and wept and said, "Had I put thee to death, as was my intent, I should have
died of regret for thee." Then he cut his bonds and taking his crown from his head, set it on that of his son, whereupon the people raised cries of
joy, whilst the trumpets sounded and the drums beat and there befell a great rejoicing. They decorated the city and it was a glorious day; the very
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birds stayed their flight in the air, for the greatness of the clamour and the noise of the crying. The army and the folk carried the prince [to the
palace] in magnificent procession, and the news came to his mother Behrjaur, who came forth and threw herself upon him. Moreover, the king bade
open the prison and bring forth all who were therein, and they held high festival seven days and seven nights and rejoiced with a mighty rejoicing;
whilst terror and silence and confusion and affright fell upon the viziers and they gave themselves up for lost..Now this vizier had many enemies,
who envied him his high place and still sought to do him hurt, but found no way thereunto, and God, in His fore-knowledge and His fore-ordinance
from time immemorial, decreed that the king dreamt that the Vizier Er Rehwan gave him a fruit from off a tree and he ate it and died. So he awoke,
affrighted and troubled, and when the vizier had presented himself before him [and withdrawn] and the king was alone with those in whom he
trusted, he related to them his dream and they counselled him to send for the astrologers and interpreters [of dreams] and commended to him a
sage, for whose skill and wisdom they vouched. So the king sent for him and entreated him with honour and made him draw near to himself. Now
there had been private with the sage in question a company of the vizier's enemies, who besought him to slander the vizier to the king and counsel
him to put him to death, in consideration of that which they promised him of wealth galore; and he agreed with them of this and told the king that
the vizier would slay him in the course of the [ensuing] month and bade him hasten to put him to death, else would he surely slay him..When the
appointed day arrived, En Numan sent for Sherik and said to him, "Verily the first part of this day is past." And Sherik answered, "The king hath no
recourse against me till it be eventide." When it evened, there appeared one afar off and En Numan fell to looking upon him and on Sherik, and the
latter said to him, "Thou hast no right over me till yonder fellow come, for belike he is my man." As he spoke, up came the Tai in haste and En
Numan said "By Allah, never saw I [any] more generous than you two! I know not whether of you is the more generous, this one who became
warrant for thee in [danger of] death or thou who returnest unto slaughter." Then said he to Sherik, "What prompted thee to become warrant for
him, knowing that it was death?" And he said, "[I did this] lest it be said, 'Generosity hath departed from viziers.'" Then said En Numan to the Tai,
"And thou, what prompted thee to return, knowing that therein was death and thine own destruction?" Quoth the Arab, "[I did this] lest it be said,
'Fidelity hath departed from the folk.'" And En Numan said, "By Allah, I will be the third of you, (173) lest it be said, 'Clemency hath departed
from kings.'" So he pardoned him and bade abolish the day of ill-omen; whereupon the Arab recited the following verses:.Khelbes and his Wife
and the Learned Man, i. 301..Selim and Selma, ii. 81..When Er Reshid drew near the door of the chamber, he heard the sound of the lute and
Tuhfeh's voice singing; whereat he could not restrain his reason and was like to swoon away for excess of joy. Then he pulled out the key, but
could not bring his hand to open the door. However, after awhile, he took heart and applying himself, opened the door and entered, saying,
'Methinks this is none other than a dream or an illusion of sleep.' When Tuhfeh saw him, she rose and coming to meet him, strained him to her
bosom; and he cried out with a cry, wherein his soul was like to depart, and fell down in a swoon. She strained him to her bosom and sprinkled on
him rose-water, mingled with musk, and washed his face, till he came to himself, as he were a drunken man, for the excess of his joy in Tuhfeh's
return to him, after he had despaired of her..? ? ? ? ? My juice among kings is still drunken for wine And a present am I betwixt friends, young and
old..So the friend turned to the sharper and said to him, 'O my lord, O such an one, thou goest under a delusion. The purse is with me, for it was
with me that thou depositedst it, and this elder is innocent of it.' But the sharper answered him with impatience and impetuosity, saying, 'Extolled
be the perfection of God! As for the purse that is with thee, O noble and trusty man, I know that it is in the warrant of God and my heart is at ease
concerning it, for that it is with thee as it were with me; but I began by demanding that which I deposited with this man, of my knowledge that he
coveteth the folk's good.' At this the friend was confounded and put to silence and returned not an answer; [and the] only [result of his interference
was that] each of them (52) paid a thousand dinars..Then he folded the letter and committed it to the nurse and gave her five hundred dinars, saying,
"Accept this from me, for that indeed thou hast wearied thyself between us." "By Allah, O my lord," answered she, "my desire is to bring about
union between you, though I lose that which my right hand possesseth." And he said, "May God the Most High requite thee with good!" Then she
carried the letter to Mariyeh and said to her, "Take this letter; belike it may be the end of the correspondence." So she took it and breaking it open,
read it, and when she had made an end of it, she turned to the nurse and said to her, "This fellow putteth off lies upon me and avoucheth unto me
that he hath cities and horsemen and footmen at his command and submitting to his allegiance; and he seeketh of me that which he shall not obtain;
for thou knowest, O nurse, that kings' sons have sought me in marriage, with presents and rarities; but I have paid no heed unto aught of this; so
how shall I accept of this fellow, who is the fool (90) of his time and possesseth nought but two caskets of rubies, which he gave to my father, and
indeed he hath taken up his abode in the house of El Ghitrif and abideth without silver or gold? Wherefore, I conjure thee by Allah, O nurse, return
to him and cut off his hope of me.".Relief of God, Of the Speedy, i. 174..? ? ? ? ? m. The Thirteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.53. King Kelyaad
(231) of Hind and his Vizier Shimas dcix.? ? ? ? ? If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite Afflict a man, then exile sure were better
for the wight..Now there was in the camp a wise woman, (11) and she questioned him of the new-born child, if it was male or female. Quoth he, 'It
is a girl;' and she said, 'She shall do whoredom with a hundred men and a journeyman shall marry her and a spider shall slay her.' When the
journeyman heard this, he returned upon his steps and going in to the woman, took the child from her by wile and slit its paunch. Then he fled forth
into the desert at a venture and abode in strangerhood what [while] God willed..? ? ? ? ? Of spies, "How long, O scoffer, wilt mock at my despair,
As 'twere God had created nought else whereat to jeer?".143. Ibrahim of Mosul and the Devil dclxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? Lo! in the garden-ways, the place
of ease and cheer, Still, like the moon at full, my light thou mayst espy..? ? ? ? ? s. The Journeyman and the Girl dccccix.?THE THIEF'S STORY..I
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swear by his life, yea, I swear by the life of my love without peer, iii. 21..168. Abdallah ben Fasil and his Brothers dcccclixviii.Then I arose and
fared on a day and a night, till I came to the house of my master, who saw me pale and disfeatured for fear and hunger. He rejoiced in my return
and said to me, 'By Allah, thou hast made my heart ache on thine account; for I went and finding the tree torn up by the roots, doubted not but the
elephants had destroyed thee. Tell me then how it was with thee.' So I told him what had befallen me and he marvelled exceedingly and rejoiced,
saying, 'Knowst thou where this hill is?' 'Yes, O my lord,' answered I. So he took me up with him on an elephant and we rode till we came to the
elephants' burial-place..Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The Weaver who became a, ii. 21..It is said that En Numan (169) had two
boon-companions, one of whom was called Ibn Saad and the other Amrou ben el Melik, and he became one night drunken and bade bury them
alive; so they buried them. When he arose on the morrow, he enquired for them and was acquainted with their case, whereupon he built over them a
monument and appointed to himself a day of ill-luck and a day of good-luck. If any met him on his day of ill-omen, he slew him and with his blood
he washed the monument aforesaid, the which is a place well known in Cufa; and if any met him on his day of grace, he enriched him..Presently,
up came a horseman in quest of water, so he might water his horse. He saw the woman and she was pleasing in his sight; so he said to her, 'Arise,
mount with me and I will take thee to wife and entreat thee kindly.' Quoth she, 'Spare me, so may God spare thee! Indeed, I have a husband.' But he
drew his sword and said to her, 'An thou obey me not, I will smite thee and kill thee.' When she saw his malice, she wrote on the ground in the sand
with her finger, saying, 'O Abou Sabir, thou hast not ceased to be patient, till thy wealth is gone from thee and thy children and [now] thy wife, who
was more precious in thy sight than everything and than all thy wealth, and indeed thou abidest in thy sorrow all thy life long, so thou mayst see
what thy patience will profit thee.' Then the horseman took her, and setting her behind him, went his way..Merry Jest of a Thief, A, ii. 186..? ? ? ? ?
Under me's a slender camel, a devourer of the waste; Those who pass a cloudlet deem it, as it flitteth o'er the way..43. The Man of Yemen and his
six Slave-girls cccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? All for a wild deer's love, whose looks have snared me And on whose brows the morning glitters bright.? ? ? ? ? b.
The Second Calender's Story xlii.? ? ? ? ? When the flies light on food, from the platter my hand I raise, though my spirit should long for the
fare;.Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and donned his clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night, O my lord?"
Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will betake myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful and demand my
slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth at the like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;" and the host said
to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth, and drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he threw himself down
on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that hour making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of essences] and wine
that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying on the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water upon him, and he
awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord," answered Noureddin,
"I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends. So I came forth from his house and drunkenness overcame me.".INDEX TO
THE NAMES OF THE "TALES FROM THE ARABIC".Issues of Good and Evil Actions, Of the, i. 103..When Galen heard this, he ordered the
weaver the amount of his wife's dowry and bade him pay it to her and divorce her. Moreover, he forbade him from returning to the practice of
physic and warned him never again to take to wife a woman of better condition than himself; and he gave him his spending-money and bade him
return to his [former] craft. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary or rarer than the story of the two sharpers who cozened each his
fellow.".As they were thus engaged, behold, up came the dancers and mountebanks, with their pipes and drums, whilst one of their number
forewent them, with a great banner in his hand, and played all manner antics with his voice and limbs. When they came to the Courthouse, the Cadi
exclaimed, "I seek refuge with God from yonder Satans!" And the merchant laughed, but said nothing. Then they entered and saluting his highness
the Cadi, kissed Alaeddin's hands and said, "God's blessing on thee, O son of our uncle! Indeed, thou solacest our eyes in that which thou dost, and
we beseech God to cause the glory of our lord the Cadi to endure, who hath honoured us by admitting thee to his alliance and allotted us a part in
his high rank and dignity." When the Cadi heard this talk, it bewildered his wit and he was confounded and his face flushed with anger and he said
to his son-in-law, "What words are these?" Quoth the merchant, "Knowest thou not, O my lord, that I am of this tribe? Indeed this man is the son of
my mother's brother and that other the son of my father's brother, and I am only reckoned of the merchants [by courtesy]!".Merchant and the King,
The Old Woman, the, i. 265..I went out one night to the house of one of my friends and when it was the middle of the night, I sallied forth alone [to
go home]. When I came into the road, I espied a sort of thieves and they saw me, whereupon my spittle dried up; but I feigned myself drunken and
staggered from side to side, crying out and saying, "I am drunken." And I went up to the walls right and left and made as if I saw not the thieves,
who followed me till I reached my house and knocked at the door, when they went away..One of the good-for-noughts found himself one day
without aught and the world was straitened upon him and his patience failed; so he lay down to sleep and gave not over sleeping till the sun burnt
him and the foam came out upon his mouth, whereupon he arose, and he was penniless and had not so much as one dirhem. Presently, he came to
the shop of a cook, who had set up therein his pans (9) [over the fire] and wiped his scales and washed his saucers and swept his shop and sprinkled
it; and indeed his oils (10) were clear (11) and his spices fragrant and he himself stood behind his cooking-pots [waiting for custom]. So the
lackpenny went up to him and saluting him, said to him, 'Weigh me half a dirhem's worth of meat and a quarter of a dirhem's worth of kouskoussou
(12) and the like of bread.' So the cook weighed out to him [that which he sought] and the lackpenny entered the shop, whereupon the cook set the
food before him and he ate till he had gobbled up the whole and licked the saucers and abode perplexed, knowing not how he should do with the
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cook concerning the price of that which he had eaten and turning his eyes about upon everything in the shop..When the king heard this, his mind
was occupied [with the story he had heard and that which the vizier promised him], and he bade the latter depart to his own house..The dealer stood
at her head and one of the merchants said, "I bid a thousand dinars for her." Quoth another, "I bid eleven hundred dinars;" [and a third, "I bid
twelve hundred"]. Then said a fourth merchant, "Be she mine for fourteen hundred dinars." And the biddings stood still at that sum. Quoth her
owner, "I will not sell her save with her consent. If she desire to be sold, I will sell her to whom she willeth." And the slave-dealer said to him,
"What is her name?" "Her name is Sitt el Milah," (11) answered the other; whereupon the dealer said to her, "By thy leave, I will sell thee to yonder
merchant for this price of fourteen hundred dinars." Quoth she, "Come hither to me." So he came up to her and when he drew near, she gave him a
kick with her foot and cast him to the ground, saying, "I will not have that old man." The slave-dealer arose, shaking the dust from his clothes and
head, and said, "Who biddeth more? Who is desirous [of buying?]" Quoth one of the merchants, "I," and the dealer said to her, "O Sitt el Milah,
shall I sell thee to this merchant?" "Come hither to me," answered she; but he said "Nay; speak and I will hearken to thee from my place, for I will
not trust myself to thee," And she said, "I will not have him.".Then he could brook this no longer; so he went forth from the dominions of the
Commander of the Faithful, under pretence of visiting certain of his kinsmen, and took with him servant nor companion, neither acquainted any
with his intent, but betook himself to the road and fared on into the desert and the sandwastes, knowing not whither he went. After awhile, he fell in
with travellers intending for the land of Hind [and journeyed with them]. When he came thither, he lighted down [in a city of the cities of the land
and took up his abode] in one of the lodging-places; and there he abode a while of days, tasting not food neither solacing himself with the delight of
sleep; nor was this for lack of dirhems or dinars, but for that his mind was occupied with musing upon [the reverses of] destiny and bemoaning
himself for that the revolving sphere had turned against him and the days had decreed unto him the disfavour of our lord the Imam. (160).Draper's
Wife, The Old Woman and the, ii. 55..God keep the days of love-delight! How dearly sweet they were! i. 225..After this, news came to the king of
robbers in his land; so he set out in quest of them and ceased not to follow after them, till he seized on them all, and behold, they were the [very]
thieves who had despoiled him [and his wife] by the way and taken his children. So he bade bring them before him, and when they came into his
presence, he questioned them, saying, 'Where are the two boys ye took on such a day?' Quoth they, 'They are with us and we will present them to
our lord the king for slaves to serve him and give him wealth galore that we have gotten together and divest ourselves of all that we possess and
repent from sin and fight in thy service.' Abou Sabir, however, paid no heed to their speech, but took all their good and bade put them all to death.
Moreover, he took the two boys and rejoiced in them with an exceeding joy, whereat the troops murmured among themselves, saying, 'Verily, this
is a greater tyrant than his brother! There come to him a sort of robbers and seek to repent and proffer two boys [by way of peace-offering], and he
taketh the two boys and all their good and slayeth them!'.When she had made an end of her song, she cast the lute from her hand and wept till she
swooned away, whereupon the Khalif bade carry her to her chamber. Now he was ravished with her and loved her with an exceeding love; so, after
awhile, he again commanded to bring her to his presence, and when she came, he bade her sing. Accordingly, she took the lute and spoke forth that
which was in her heart and sang the following verses:.As for his mother, Shah Khatoun, great was her longing for her son and she [still] thought of
him and news of him was cut off from her, wherefore her life was troubled and she forswore sleep and could not make mention of him before King
Caesar her husband. Now she had an eunuch who had come with her from the court of her uncle King Suleiman Shah, and he was intelligent,
quickwitted, a man of good counsel. So she took him apart one day and said to him, 'Thou hast been my servant from my childhood to this day;
canst thou not therefore avail to get me news of my son, for that I cannot speak of his matter?' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'this is an affair that thou
hast concealed from the first, and were thy son here, it would not be possible for thee to harbour him, lest thine honour fall into suspicion with the
king; for they would never credit thee, since the news hath been spread abroad that thy son was slain by his uncle.' Quoth she, 'The case is even as
thou sayst and thou speakest truly; but, provided I know that my son is alive, let him be in these parts pasturing sheep and let me not see him nor he
me.' And he said to her, 'How shall we contrive in this affair?' 'Here are my treasures and my wealth,' answered she. 'Take all thou wilt and bring
me my son or else news of him.'.? ? ? ? ? When in the sitting-chamber we for merry-making sate, With thine eyes' radiance the place thou didst
illuminate.? ? ? ? ? Nor troops have I nor henchmen nor one to lend me aid Save God, to whom, my Maker, my voice in praise I rear..When the
king heard his vizier's story, he was assured that he would not slay him and said, "I will have patience with him, so I may get of him the story of the
rich man and his wasteful heir." And he bade him depart to his own house..King Shehriyar marvelled [at this story (146)] and said "By Allah,
verily, injustice slayeth its folk!" (147) And he was edified by that wherewith Shehrzad bespoke him and sought help of God the Most High. Then
said he to her, "Tell me another of thy stories, O Shehrzad; let it be a pleasant one and this shall be the completion of the story-telling." "With all
my heart," answered Shehrzad. "It hath reached me, O august King, that a man once said to his fellows, 'I will set forth to you a means (148) of
security (149) against vexation. (150) A friend of mine once related to me and said, "We attained [whiles] to security (151) against vexation,
(152)and the origin of it was other than this; to wit, it was as follows. (153).Sindbad the Sailor, The Seventh Voyage of, iii. 224..One day as she
sang before the Commander of the Faithful, he was moved to exceeding delight, so that he took her and offered to kiss her hand; but she drew it
away from him and smote upon her lute and broke it and wept Er Reshid wiped away her tears and said, 'O desire of the heart, what is it maketh
thee weep? May God not cause an eye of thine to weep!' 'O my lord,' answered she, 'what am I that thou shouldst kiss my hand? Wilt thou have
God punish me for this and that my term should come to an end and my felicity pass away? For this is what none ever attained unto.' Quoth he,
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'Well said, O Tuhfeh. Know that thy rank in my esteem is mighty and for that which wondered me of what I saw of thee, I offered to do this, but I
will not return unto the like thereof; so be of good heart and cheerful eye, for I have no desire for other than thyself and will not die but in the love
of thee, and thou to me art queen and mistress, to the exclusion of all humankind.' Therewith she fell to kissing his feet; and this her fashion pleased
him, so that his love for her redoubled and he became unable to brook an hour's severance from her..? ? ? ? ? What is the pleasance of the world,
except it be to see My lady's face, to drink of wine and ditties still to hear?.The eunuch heard the smiting of the lute within the chamber and said,
'By Allah, that is my lady Tuhfeh's touch!' So he arose and went, as he were a madman, falling down and rising up, till he came to the eunuch on
guard at the door at the Commander of the Faithful and found him sitting. When the latter saw him, and he like a madman, falling down and rising
up, he said to him, 'What aileth thee and what bringeth thee hither at this hour?' Quoth the other, 'Wilt thou not make haste and awaken the
Commander of the Faithful?' And he fell to crying out at him; whereupon the Khalif awoke and heard them bandying words together and Tuhfeh's
servant saying to the other, 'Out on thee! Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste.' So he said, 'O Sewab, what aileth thee?' And the chief
eunuch answered, saying, 'O our lord, the eunuch of Tuhfeh's lodging hath taken leave of his wits and saith, "Awaken the Commander of the
Faithful in haste!"' Then said Er Reshid to one of the slave-girls, 'See what is to do.'.? ? ? ? ? The raven of parting croaks loud at our door; Alas, for
our raven cleaves fast to us aye!
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